MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
May 26, 2015
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Tuesday, May 26, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 
In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:





Councilmember Rod Jennings






Councilmember Paulette Carr 






Councilmember Stephen Kraft  






Councilmember Michael Glickert                                               






Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Councilmember Terry Crow was excused.
Also in attendance was City Manager Lehman Walker. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Councilmember Glickert stated that he would like to add a proclamation to the agenda.

Mayor Welsch stated that she would like to add the swearing-in of Wilmetta Toliver-Diallo to the agenda.

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve the agenda as amended, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS – Mayor Welsch read a proclamation declaring May 26, 2015, as a day of honor for Reverend Michael Byrd, Christopher Lamont Ross and Richard Powell for the heroism shown during the robbery and assault of a U City resident.  
On behalf of the U City Police Department, Chief Charles Adams stated that he would like to express his sincere gratitude for the actions that were taken by these three individuals.
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. May 11, 2015, Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.
Councilmember Carr stated that minutes did not reflect the same detail for all speakers, specifically Mr. Leif Johnson’s referral of the Mayor using the term “tea party” in referencing a member of the Council.  She asked that the record reflect that Mr. Johnson's statement was attached to the minutes.  

Councilmember Carr stated that Council's rules indicate that the minutes should be a record of what was done and said.  She stated that although her personal preference is that minutes be recorded in greater, rather than less detail, she is opposed to the selective application of these rules.  The record of a statement should be of what was said and done.  

Councilmember Carr stated that she is unable to approve minutes which are not objectively recorded by the City Clerk and asked that her written statement be attached to the minutes.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Sharpe's motion to approve the minutes carried by a majority with a Nay vote from Councilmember Carr.  

2. May 18, 2015, Study Session – 2016 budget, 2015 City Council Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Sharpe and seconded by Councilmember Jennings.
Councilmember Carr stated that she would like to note that Ms. Pumm was not present at the meeting and therefore her name should be replaced with Ms. LaRette Reese, who was acting in her behalf.

Mayor Welsch asked that the minutes be amended to reflect the correction made by Ms. Carr.
Voice vote on the motion to approve the minutes as amended carried unanimously.

F. APPOINTMENTS 
1. Elaine Henton was nominated for appointment to the Senior Commission by Councilmember Jennings, replacing Abbie Carter, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.  
G. SWEARING IN 
1.  Wilmetta Toliver-Diallo was sworn in to the Arts & Letters Commission.

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
 Rick Salamon, 8342 Delcrest, University City, MO
Mr. Salamon stated that while he would agree that streets are a high priority and believed that there are several reasons why Council's decision to eliminate specific items from the proposed budget to make these repairs is counterproductive.
1. Noted that the amount of money that can be pulled out of the budget after dealing with public safety, earmarked money for floods, etc is not the entire budget.  He noted enough money could not be pulled out of the budget to do an adequate job on the $20 million dollars of street repairs needed.
2. The City Council is already divided, and to get into a situation where one member wants to keep his pet project and eliminate someone else's will only result in a budget turf war.
Mr. Salamon stated that in his opinion the best solution would be to take the money for streets out of reserves, which has approximately eight million dollars, thus eliminating all of the infighting over specific budget items.
Mary Ann Zaggy, 6303 McPherson, University City, MO
Ms. Zaggy stated that residents of U City voted to tax themselves in order to invest in the community by building the Natatorium.  She stated that there are several reasons why it is important for the City to not only keep the Natatorium open, but to increase its funding.  
· In the fall of 2015 swimming lessons will be reintroduced into the high school curriculum as part of the general PE course for freshmen.  
· Children who do not have access to swimming lessons are less likely to learn to swim.
· The City's population is 34% African-American and 90% of the high school's population is African-American.  Deaths by drowning among African-Americans is four times higher than in the white population due to a lack of swimming lessons. 
· Heman pool is only open in the summer with swimming classes.  
· The health benefits from aquatic exercises are well established.  

· The Natatorium is affordable and close in proximity for many residents.  
Jen Jenson, 706 Pennsylvania, University City, MO

Ms. Jenson stated that she taught swim lessons at the Natatorium to children and adults of all ages for approximately fifteen years and can speak to its importance.  She was also speaking for her friend Elsie Glickert, who was not able to attend, in asking the City to disregard reducing hours at the Natatorium, because to do so would be like cutting off your nose to spite your face.  

Jen Stuhlman, 1499 Urbandale, Florissant, MO
Ms. Stuhlman appeared on behalf of the professional fire fighters of U City and Local 226 to speak to Council about issues related to staffing. 
     Ms. Stuhlman stated the Fire Chief’s policy clearly defined the staffing requirements for U City.  The Firefighter’s Union mutually agreed to include this policy in their Collective Bargaining Agreement that was ratified by Council on April 13th.  Ms. Stuhlman stated that the Fire Department's administration requests funding and support from Council to hire the eleven paramedic firefighters outlined in SOP(a)(1).  This document states that by July 15th the Fire Department's shift personnel shall consist of 45 shift members.   Currently the Fire Department is staffed by 34 shift members, which is a dangerously low number, and on more than one occasion has resulted in the need to take fire trucks out of service.  
     Ms. Stuhlman stated that the proposed 2016 budget illustrates the elimination of four shift positions, and two Captain positions, which is in contrast to the staffing policy and the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  Ms. Stuhlman urged Council to take the necessary steps to provide her coworkers and this City with the resources needed to ensure that the community has quality protection in times of need, crisis's and emergencies.  

Frank Ollendorff, 8128 Cornell Court, University City, MO
Mr. Ollendorff stated that he has heard conversations about the City's proposed changes to the Fire Department for several months.  One, to outsource the paramedic rescue ambulance, and two, to institute a part-time, no benefits staffing model.  He stated that either of these changes would create a major reduction in the quality of life-saving services offered to citizens.  He requested that Council have a 60 day period to conduct community discussions for U City residents’ input before any decisions are made.   
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
1. Community Development Block Grant, CDBG, Public Hearing.
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:51 p.m.
Councilmember Carr asked the City Manager if Council had been provided with information regarding the street work identified in the grant.  Mr. Walker stated that the information would be provided.  

Hearing no other requests to speak, Mayor Welsch closed the public hearing at 6:52 p.m.

J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Approval to award contract to Raineri Construction for the sidewalk and curb replacement for a reduced amount of $400,000.00.

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Carr asked if this item was budgeted in the 2015 budget to which Mr. Walker noted it was in the 2015 budget.
Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
1. BILL 9262 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, relating to zoning, by amending Sections 400.260; 400.280; 400.330; 400.340; 400.530; 400.590; 400.650; 400.770; 400.1120; 400.1130; and 400.1140; therefore, relating to multi-family residential development regulations, site size for planned development districts, and floor area regulations for commercial buildings; containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  
Bill 9262 was read for the second and third time.  
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr stated that this bill represents the second of two far-reaching changes in the City's Zoning Code related to multi-family, new development or renovation.  The first change dealt with lowering the parking requirements and this dealt with a reduction in the lot size requirements, setbacks and building size regulations.  

     Councilmember Carr noted articles in the Post Dispatch and the West-End Word, quoted Community Development Director Andrea Riganti as stating that "Neither the parking measure nor the multi-family build was related to any particular development, including the proposed Delmar/Harvard school site project."  She noted that at the recent Historic Preservation Commission meeting, Washington University submitted plans for the renovation of 10 buildings in Parkview Gardens.  Councilmember Carr stated this created several questions to her as to whether some administration members are working for the best interest of U City or of Washington University.  
     Councilmember Carr had the following questions:
1. Could Washington University, LLC apply for the Historic Tax Credits if these renovations did not meet the current code? 

2. Was the catalyst for the changes in the Zoning Code driven by Wash-U's proposed renovations?  

3. Why would staff say that these changes are not related to any particular development when it was clear that Wash-U would be a beneficiary of the code change a few weeks after the parking regulations were modified?  (The Washington University, LLC was established in January and the zoning code changes were brought to the Plan Commission Meeting in March.) 

4. Were these zoning changes made as directed by Wash-U or specifically made to help Wash-U develop their properties? 

5. The vote from the Plan Commission was unanimous, but would it have been had they been apprised of the Wash-U project?
     Councilmember Carr stated in conclusion she could not support Bill 9262 since the history of this administration's failure to disclose information causes her to have doubts.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that this bill related to problems with the City's Zoning Codes and had been discussed several years ago when he was the Council liaison for the Plan Commission. The problem is that under the current code many of the buildings located in the 1st Ward were not legal conforming structures, and if ever destroyed, could not be replaced.  So these conversations started long before Wash-U, as was suggested in the talk of a conspiracy to change the Zoning Code.  Councilmember Kraft stated these changes are long overdue.  

Citizen's Comments

Christine Mackey Ross, 21 Princeton, University City, MO

Ms. Mackey-Ross reiterated her concerns expressed at the last meeting regarding the impact these changes would have on future projects, such as the overdevelopment of the Delmar/Harvard site, and would rather see developers obtain variances on a case-by-case basis.  She stated that after conducting research on this issue, she has become highly suspect that what residents hear at Council meetings are inaccurate representations of the viewpoints held by members of Council
Lisa Frumhoff, 6553 Wise Avenue, St. Louis, MO
Ms. Frumhoff stated that she has been a real estate professional for 21 years and her primary focus has been U City, as she was born and raised here.  She stated that currently she has a property located on Delmar which is unsellable because the U City Municipal Code says that anything less than 20,000 square feet cannot be built upon, as well as a listing that she sold eight years ago at 703 Harvard where the Delmar Harvard School sits and cannot sell it.  Ms. Frumhoff stated that she believes staff is committed to doing what's best for this City, and if this proposal is turned down, the City will have numerous properties that will remain vacant because of this loophole in the code.  She agreed that variances could be applied for, but no investor would purchase a piece of property knowing a variance would have to be approved for redevelopment.  

     Ms. Frumhoff concluded by stating that the City is losing tax dollars on these dilapidated buildings, so the smart thing to do is to look at what's at stake and stop focusing on issues that are unrelated to this proposal.  

Council's Comments

Mayor Welsch mentioned that she believed Ms. Frumhoff was talking about a lot located in a prime location that became vacant as a result of the building being condemned and demolished in 2004, and now cannot be built upon because of the City's current restrictions.  She stated that she would echo in support of her colleagues and others who have said that they have no doubt staff is working for the benefit of the City.   She can accept the fact that people will disagree on issues, but is saddened when there are insinuations that staff is not doing their job or that they no longer care about this City.  
     Mayor Welsch stated that she is excited about this bill and the impact that it will have to bring the City's code into the 21st Century.  U City is an old town consisting of small lots that cannot be redeveloped under the current code, and the passage of this ordinance will put the City in a much better position to compete and attract new development.  

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Jennings, Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  Councilmember Carr.
Bill Number 9262 carried by a majority and became Ordinance number 6990.  

M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS
1. Resolution 2015 – 8   A resolution adopting the Regional Bicycle Plan by Gateway Bike Plan developed by Great Rivers Greenway District and partner cities and agencies in St. Charles County, St. Louis City and St. Louis County.  Introduced by Councilmember Jennings and seconded by Councilmember Kraft.
Councilmember Carr commented that it would have been helpful if staff had included the Great River's Plan for Council's review.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Jennings motion to approve carried unanimously.

BILLS
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes

Mayor Welsch noted that Council had received several minutes from Commissions in 
their packet.
4. Other Discussions/Business
· Transfer resolution – Urgent Street Work, requested by Councilmembers Carr and Crow.
Councilmember Carr introduced a Transfer Resolution to address the urgent street work needed in locations north of Olive from North and South Road, west to Woodson Road, in the Belmont and Northwest neighborhoods.  In 2013/2014 Council voted to transfer approximately five million dollars in uncommitted reserve funds to resolve this same issue and her request is that the same would be done to deal with this emergent situation.  

     Councilmember Carr stated that the estimated cost of these repairs is $12 million dollars to overlay the streets, repair sidewalks, and comply with mandatory ADA regulations.  She stated that the resolution is being introduced tonight for discussion only, in order to provide Council and the public with an opportunity to offer comments and suggestions.  

Point of Clarification:  Councilmember Kraft stated that the resolution actually reads $1.2 million dollars and not 12 million dollars as Councilmember Carr just stated.  Councilmember Carr concurred with the clarification.  
Councilmember Kraft stated that he totally supports spending $1.2 million dollars of reserve funds for streets, but was uncomfortable with Council making the decision as to what streets the money should be spent on.  He stated that based on his understanding, some of these streets should not be repaired immediately because of MSD's impending plans that would drastically impact any street and sidewalk repairs that the City makes.  

Richard Wilson, Director of Public Works and Parks agreed with Councilmember Kraft's assumption that in two to three years, MSD is scheduled to commence work on the streets located in the Belmont area.  His recommendation would be to place the City's repairs on hold until after this work has been completed. 
Councilmember Kraft agreed that taking the money from reserves to start fixing streets and sidewalks was the right way to go.  He noted the following:
· There is very little extra money for streets in the budget.  

· Money that should have been available for streets appears to have been pledged a decade ago to build Centennial Commons by a previous administration.  

· The General Fund has 23.5 million dollars of revenue and almost an identical amount of expenses.  
· Small cuts in this budget will cause controversy and even the most controversial cuts will only generate $100,000.
· The Parks and Capital Improvement Fund has 3.4 million dollars and all of this money must be spent on parks and capital improvement projects as dictated by law.

· The Parks and Capital Improvement Fund collectively pays about $850,000 per year in principal and interest on the Certificate of Participation Bonds raised in 2003 and 2004, and will continue to be used in that manner until approximately 2022. (money that should have been available to use to maintain streets and parks.)  

Ms. Carr posed the following questions to Mr. Wilson:

1. Would the streets in the Belmont neighborhood be something that is feasible to repair after MSD completes it project?  
Mr. Wilson stated that they would be.

2. Does staff have a date certain for when MSD plans to initiate their project?  
Mr. Wilson stated that MSD has provided the City with plans, which indicates that it will be a two or three year process.

3. Once a decision to make repairs is made by the City how long does it take to complete the work?  
Mr. Wilson stated that it is roughly a two year process.

4. What does the process entail?  
Mr. Wilson stated that once a decision is made to make repairs the City hires a consultant to review the ADA issues, prepares a plan, submits an RFP, completes the concrete work; (which may take up to a year depending on the season), and then the City would submit another RFP for the asphalt work. 
Councilmember Carr stated that the money to complete this work is sitting in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund, which consists of approximately $420,000 held for reserves.  According to Mr. Walker, the City plans to use $29,000 of this money for a bridge on Kingsland, which leaves roughly $390,000.  She stated that the current budget has only allocated $140,000 for streets, while the City Manager has increased the size of his budget by $168,000.  Councilmember Carr stated these sales taxes were created with the idea that the City would service the debt through previous bond issues and these funds would be available on an ongoing basis to take care of its streets.  

     Councilmember Carr stated that some streets will not need an overlay.  She then provided Ms. Pumm with a list of streets she prepared, designated for HMA and sidewalk repairs, and asked that it be distributed to members of Council.  She concluded by stating that the City should take every opportunity to maintain and improve its infrastructure before it looks to subsidizing things that are not the City's obligations.  

Mayor Welsch stated that these sales taxes had not been approved to make bond payments, but were to be utilized for capital improvements.   

Councilmember Kraft stated that if you look at the wrong numbers, you can come up with the wrong idea.

· The $2.2 million dollars in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund is all being spent 
properly. 

· $140,000 for street resurfacing is somewhat correct, but there is also $50,000 being


spent on the Jackson-Balson Pedestrian, $380,000 for sidewalk and curb work, and 
improvements on Forsyth which consists of a grant and matching funds.  

The theory is that the $400,000 that is said to be just sitting in reserves is there to be utilized for the City's portion of matching funds.  
     Councilmember Kraft stated that he has no objection to taking the 1.2 million dollars out of reserves to fund street improvements, or to putting the $419,650 into reserves, using it on streets and then taking the money out of reserves to satisfy the matches when grants become available.  He noted that either way it was still the same money.
Citizen's Comments
Frank Ollendorff, 8128 Cornell Court, University City, MO

Mr. Ollendorff stated that he contacted Councilmembers Crow; and Carr, and urged them to prepare this Transfer Resolution as quickly as possible, so that the City could move forward in the one area where people agreed, and not worry about trying to come up with the whole solution.  Mr. Ollendorff stated that he wanted to apologize to Councilmembers Sharpe and Jennings, because the appropriate thing for him to do would have been to contact Councilmembers in the 3rd Ward.  

Councilmember Jennings accepted Mr. Ollendorff's apology and stated that although he thinks that money in the bank is good, he would concur with Councilmember Kraft's suggestion that the decision of what streets should be repaired, and when, should be left to staff.  Councilmember Jennings stated that it is time for public engagement, but his primary concern is that using money from the reserve is just putting a band aid on an issue that will continue to hemorrhage.  

Mayor Welsch stated that while her preference would be that the reserve fund maintain a higher percentage level, the City needs to keep at least 17 percent to handle any unforeseen events.  She stated that with the knowledge that the City's pension funds are at least eight million dollars underfunded; the fire escape on this building, discussed in 2010 but still not replaced; pots being utilized above this building’s dome to catch leaking water; and the fact that there are so many other capital needs, noting streets are not the only issue the City Council has to consider.  Mayor Welsch stated that the City has one million dollars in its budget for streets this year and has not completed the three million dollars’ worth of street repair work that Council approved last year.  Her suggestion would be that Council first utilize these funds, see how the revenue from sales tax comes in over the next eleven months, and then reevaluate if the City can put another $200,000 into the budget for streets in the upcoming fiscal year.  
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Carr stated that she had a lot of fun participating in the Memorial Day Run, which is a long-term tradition.  

     She then asked Mr. Walker if he would provide Council with staffing information and/or daily records for the Fire Department for the last six months
Mayor Welsch stated that she had talked to Mr. Walker with respect to staffing, and determined that the City will continue to maintain staff at the level approved in the contract with the firefighters approved by this Council in April. The information provided by a speaker earlier this evening is incorrect.  

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:
· Fair U City will be held June 5th through the 7th at Heman Park.  This event is hosted by a local non-profit to raise funds to establish a U City Community Foundation.  Additional information can be found by visiting their website at www.fairucity.com

· The U City Jazz Festival will be held on June 6th.
Q. ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:43 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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